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PEMBROKE HILL FIELD HOCKEY

400 W. 51ST St.

Kansas City, Mo.  64112

816-936-1227












            June 24, 2019
Dear 7th and 8th Graders,

We are excited about the 2019 middle school (7th & 8th grade) field hockey season! We are thrilled to welcome back our returning middle school players and we are looking forward to the many new players who will join us. You do not need any prior field hockey experience in order to play on the middle school field hockey team.  None of you has had very much experience at this point in your life.  All of you are invited to play, regardless of your ability.  It is a wonderful sport and you’ll be amazed at how fast your skills will improve!

You will not need to choose between two sports. You can participate in more than one sport if it will fit into your schedule.  However, field hockey is a MSHSAA (Missouri State High School Activities Association) sport and takes precedence over Sports Council sports and non-school sports.  If you do decide to play field hockey, it is expected that you will attend the practices and games.

Your classes have always been very enthusiastic and are full of athletic talent, so I hope we’ll have a great turn-out! Encourage your friends to play.  

We are writing this letter to inform you about the middle school field hockey team so you and your parents can begin planning early.

COMMUNICATION

Once your parent and student portals are up and running, please use our webpage to find all information about field hockey. Once we have a team roster, we will share information with you on Google Drive.

COACHES
Mr. Bram Strookman and Mrs. Taylor Bacon will be coaching the middle school team and high school teams. They are excited about our upcoming field hockey season and are looking forward to working with you. I know you will have fun and learn a lot from these two coaches. Both have coached with us for several years. In addition, we are lucky to have Ms. Jenny Dean working with our middle and upper school goalies. 

LIVE UPPER AND MIDDLE SCHOOL FIELD HOCKEY CALENDAR


View calendar:  LIVE 2019-2020 FIELD HOCKEY CALENDAR

iCal format to add to your own calendars:   LIVE 2019-2020 FIELD HOCKEY CALENDAR
PRACTICES 

Practices begin on Monday, August 19th from 3:20-4:30 on the hockey field on the Wornall Campus.  We will practice Monday-Friday. A bus will leave from Hall Student Center at 3:10 every day to bring you to the Wornall Campus. If it is raining, we will practice indoors (in the Wornall Field House) – so be sure to always have a pair of tennis shoes available. 

Practice attire will be a t-shirt, athletic shorts, cleats (tennis shoes for indoors), shin guards, goggles, and a mouth guard.  

Daily practices are required. Exceptions to this must be discussed with the coaches during the first week of practice. Missed practices may result in less playing time or even being “benched” for a game. Do not make dentist and doctor appointments during your practice time. Detentions interfere with practices and games. A practice missed because of a detention will be considered an unexcused absence. A student serving a detention on the day of a trip will be unable to go on the trip.  This absence adversely 

affects the many plans that have been made for you by Pembroke Hill, the host family, and the host school.

According to Missouri State High School Activities Rules, you must practice a minimum of 14 days before playing in a game.  Therefore, unless you are seriously ill, you must be at every practice – even if it means reducing your activity.  Because of this rule, anyone not having the required number of practice days is ineligible to play in a game until this requirement is met.  Please don’t put yourself, and therefore your team, in this situation!

**Finally, please email me at ahughes@pembrokehill.org and let me know if you will be playing field hockey by Sunday. Aug. 18.  I would like to have a list of 7th and 8th graders whom we can expect to be on the bus for that first practice on Mon., Aug. 19.  A coach will meet you in front of Boocock Middle School and take you to the bus at Hall Student Center on that first practice day. (If you forget to email me, that is OK.  Just find the bus and come to practice!)  After that first Monday there will NOT be a coach to escort you to the bus.
STICKS

The school has sticks available for you to borrow. Of course, if you have your own stick, you may use it.  It can take anywhere from 1 – 2 weeks to receive a stick so try to order your stick early so you will have it for the beginning of summer hockey. Look up these companies on line or call them for a catalog.  

Mercian Hockey


1-800-850-1110  (http://savagefieldhockey.com)

Mercian has a local division with sticks in stock.  Contact Gwyn Savage (gwyn@savagefieldhockey.com).


Longstreth Sporting Goods

1-800-322-7022  (http://www.longstreth.com)


Dita USA



1-800-937-7037  (http://www.fieldhockey.net)


CranBarry



1-800-992-2021  (http://cranbarry.com)

Use the longest stick you can handle comfortably, since the ball is played further away from the body.  Here is a general guideline to help you choose the best size stick for you:



4’7” to 5’ – 34” stick length



5’1” to 5’3” – 35” stick length



5’4” to 5’6” – 36” – 36.5” stick length



5’7” to 5’9” -- 37” – 37.5” stick length



5’10” and over – 38” stick length

The weight of the stick depends on the strength and position of the player.  Most players use a medium weight stick.  Some offensive players prefer a light weight stick for quicker stick work. Forwards would use a light or medium weight stick.  Backs would use a medium weight stick to increase the power of their drives and the weight of the stick for tackling.  I never order heavy weight sticks and suggest that you buy either a light (18 oz.) or medium (19 oz.) weight stick.

Go to this link (Selecting a stick) to help you with stick selection. You might want to wait until you have tried a few different sticks during practice. The Pembroke Hill field hockey coaches will be happy to help you select a stick.
MOUTHGUARDS

No student will be allowed to practice without a mouth guard.  The mouth guard must be of “any readily visible color, other than white or clear.”  Mouth guards cost about $1.00 and may be purchased in the bookstore on the Ward Parkway campus. If you are uncomfortable with these mouth guards, you may 

want to check with your dentist and have a custom one made. Mouth guards are required for practices and games. For games, your mouth guard must fit entirely in your mouth with the strap cut off.

Here is a link to another type of mouth guard that I know a number of our players are wearing:  Sisu Mouthguards
GOGGLES
Protective eye wear (goggles) is required for practices and games. Goggles are required by the National Field Hockey Federation for all high school players. Goggles may be purchased in the bookstore on the Ward Parkway campus or you may buy a pair elsewhere.  Be sure the goggles are for field hockey and meet the ASTM standard. (Beginning in 2020, all goggles must have an ASTM stamp.)
UNIFORMS

The school will provide a blue skirt and two field hockey shirts (one white and one red). Uniforms will be distributed to you in September for you to use in games throughout the season. You may not wear your uniform during practice. They must be returned (clean!) at the end of our season. You will also need to wear cleats (rubber or plastic cleats – the same as outdoor soccer cleats), shin guards with red sleeves and white sleeves, and royal blue compression shorts under your kilt. Shin guards (and the red and white sleeves) are to be purchased from the bookstore only. They are designed especially for field hockey and will give you the necessary protection. The compression shorts must also be purchased in the bookstore. I also recommend you wear a rash guard sleeve under your shin guards every day to prevent a rash on your shin. These are available at Harrow Sports. Hocsocx are another great option to 
wear under your shin guards to prevent a rash. No jewelry or barrettes may be worn during games. To play in a game, you are required to wear your entire uniform with your shirt tucked in!

GAMES

All home games will be played on the Wornall Campus. We will provide bus transportation after school for you to the other campus.  Games are approximately 1 hour in length.  In addition, players are expected to arrive at least ½ hour before their game to warm up.  (You will also be required to clean up after your games.)

The game schedule is attached.

OVERNIGHT ARRANGEMENTS

Field hockey involves much more than just playing your game.  These weekends often involve team dinners, hosting visiting players, being a guest in someone’s home, or staying in a hotel.  

On September 20th, the middle school team will travel (on a nice “greyhound” bus) with the high school teams to Oklahoma City to play games against Casady and Holland Hall. You will stay in a hotel and the coaches will assign 4 people to a room. We will return to Kansas City on Saturday night.
On October 11th, the middle school team will make a second trip with the high school teams to St. Louis to play games against Westminster, MICDS, and another opponent still to be determined. We will stay in a hotel on Friday night and return Saturday evening.
I will give you more details about each weekend later, including arrival and departure times, directions, dress, meal information, game schedule, rules, etc. You will be billed for your hotel expenses.

Although all team members are expected to participate in these away games, please let me know way in advance if there is some unavoidable reason that you cannot go on a trip.  Many arrangements are made for these trips with respect to finances, hosting, meal counts, etc. A last-minute absence adversely affects the many plans that have been made for you by Pembroke Hill, the host family, and the host school.

The middle school team will not be hosting any teams in our homes this year.

PARKING AND DISMISSAL CONGESTION

Please be aware of the Lower School dismissal time and do not add to the traffic congestion.  Because of the Lower School dismissal, no one may park in the driveway or faculty parking lot from 2:30 – 3:20 on weekdays. Please use Loose Park for parking when our lot is unavailable.

PARENT MEEETING

We will have a field hockey parent (7-12th grades) meeting Monday, August 26th at 5:30 in the Wornall Field House. We will give you some information about the program, answer questions, and clarify and elaborate on our field hockey season.  This is a good time to ask questions about trips, hosting, etc.   Please plan to attend.

PHYSICALS

Physicals are required for Pembroke Hill and for MSHSAA (Missouri State High School Activities Association No student will be allowed to practice without having completed the school’s physical examination form. Please be sure to schedule your annual physical and turn in the forms before summer hockey begins! 

I sincerely hope many of you will become a part of the wonderful field hockey tradition at Pembroke Hill. You have much to learn as you begin this exciting sport.  I hope this letter gives you and your parents a better understanding of what is involved at the middle school level. Please feel free to contact any of us if you have any questions.  We are looking forward to another fun middle school season!

Have a relaxing and enjoyable summer.  It always goes by much too fast! We are looking forward to seeing you in the fall.
Sincerely,

Pembroke Hill Field Hockey Coaching Staff

Avery Hughes
Taylor Bacon

Jenny Dean  

Annie Fairchild

Lisa Fairchild
Bram Strookman
PEMBROKE HILL MIDDLE SCHOOL 
2019 FIELD HOCKEY SCHEDULE

	DATE
	OPPONENT
	TEAM
	TIME
	PLACE

	
	
	
	
	

	Thurs., Sept. 12
	PEMBROKE HILL MIDDLE SCHOOL
	C
	4:00
	HOME

	
	
	
	
	

	Fri.,  Sept. 20
	CASADY
	MS
	TBA
	away

	
	
	
	
	

	Sat., Sept. 21
	CASADY
	MS
	TBA
	away

	Sat., Sept. 21
	HOLLAND HALL
	MS
	TBA
	away

	
	
	
	
	

	Thurs., Sept. 26
	PEMBROKE HILL MIDDLE SCHOOL
	C
	4:00
	HOME

	
	
	
	
	

	Fri., Oct. 11
	WESTMINSTER
	MS
	TBA
	away

	
	
	
	
	

	Sat., Oct. 12
	MARY INSTITUTE COUNTRY DAY (MICDS)
	MS
	10:00
	away

	
	
	
	
	

	Tues., Oct. 15
	PEMBROKE HILL MIDDLE SCHOOL
	C
	4:00
	HOME

	
	
	
	
	

	Fri., Oct. 25
	PEMBROKE HILL MIDDLE SCHOOL
	C
	4:00
	HOME

	
	
	
	
	

	Tues., Oct. 29
	UNIFORM COLLECTION
	
	3:00
	

	
	
	
	
	

	Wed., Oct. 30
	UNIFORM COLLECTION
	
	3:00
	

	
	
	
	
	


MIDDLE SCHOOL FIELD HOCKEY

TEAM RULES AND REGULATIONS

1. Attendance is required at all scheduled games and practices.

2. Illnesses and emergencies are the only excused absences.

3. Persistent tardies to games or practices will result in an unexcused absence.

4. Unexcused absences will result in reduced playing time. The athlete will be required to be at all practices but will not be allowed to participate in a portion or all of the next game.
5. Excessive unexcused absences will result in a conference with the coaches and athletic director and a possible dismissal from the team.

6. Smoking, drinking, or the use of drugs will not be tolerated. To quote our athletic policy, “During the entire athletic season in which the student participates beginning with the first day of regularly scheduled practice with any part of a sport’s squad and ending with the last contest in that sport, seven days per week 24 hours per day, a student shall not consume or possess a beverage containing alcohol, use tobacco, or use or consume, have in possession, buy, sell or give away marijuana or any substance defined by law as illegal drug or controlled substance…..  A student who has violated the school’s alcohol and drug policy will be referred to the division principal for further discipline.”

7. You must make contact with one of the coaches personally if you are unable to attend a practice or game.

8. All students must travel with the team to and from games by transportation provided by the school unless excused by the coach.

9.   Detentions interfere with practices and games. A practice missed because of a detention will be considered an unexcused absence. A student serving a detention on the day of a trip will be unable to go on the trip. This absence adversely affects the many plans that have been made for you by Pembroke Hill, the host family, and the host school.

